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A Wet Fall Leaves Ohio Farms with Too Much Manure

By Julie Kent, Cleveland Leader

A wetter-than-normal fall has left Ohio's farmers with stockpiles of manure left over because the weather made fertilizing difficult. As a result, the state's streams are now at risk of pollution.

The concern is that farmers who were unable to spread the manure on their fields in the fall, when record rains fell, will now spread it over frozen, snow-covered fields this winter. Spreading the manure on the frozen ground could mean that the animal waste could be easily be washed into waterways during a quick thaw or rainstorm.

Runoff of the manure would threaten fish, and contains phosphorous that feeds the toxic, blue-green algae found on Ohio lakes, including Lake Erie and Grand Lake St. Marys, Ohio's largest inland lake. Algae blooms not only threaten health, but also the state's fishing and tourism industries.

Ohio's farm animals produce more than 17 million tons of manure annually. According to Ohio EPA records, in 2011, Ohio experienced 39 manure spills into streams. Four of those were during the winter months.

Kevin Elder, head of Ohio's Livestock Environmental Permitting Program, says that he believes the state got a lucky break. He said that the relatively warm weather over the past two weeks gave Ohio's large "megafarms" the chance to put a lot of their manure onto fields. 

Ohio has 185 megafarms with state permits, as well as another 30,000 or so smaller livestock farms that lack oversight and can spread manure whenever they want to.

The Ohio State University Extension is encouraging farmers to voluntarily take measures to protect area waterways, like keeping manure at least 200 feet from stream banks and spreading it on limited acreage if the ground is frozen.
